At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 1st day of February, 2006

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                               Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                               Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag Jim Presutti, Colden Park
2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      12. d. Greak Subdivision: Release of Performance Security

      13. Highway:  Seasonal Employment
4.    Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Audit as presented in 

      the amount of $2,026,956.94, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – abstain; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 abstention.
5.    Exeter Subdivision:  Petition for Water & Sewer Extension
      Mark Higgins, Engineer for Exeter, came forward for this item.  Mr. Higgins 

      explained that they submitted to the Town Board petitions and map, plan & reports 
      for consideration of extending the consolidated water district and also the Crossroads 
      Sewer District to accommodate a proposed site plan for Madison Green’s 136 unit 
      townhouse development.  Supervisor Booth asked Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, if he 
      has reviewed the map, plan & report and Mr. Osborne said he has and forwarded his 
      comments to Mr. Higgins in regard to those reports.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 
      Town of Newburgh, explained that the Supervisor has received correspondence from 
      Exeter / Madison Green’s attorney demanding the Town Board proceed in scheduling 
      a Public Hearing based upon the petitions submitted.  In their letter, they 
      characterized Mr. Osborne’s comments as being minor.  There is a disagreement in 
      respect to those comments whether they are minor or not, particularly ones on the 
      cost figures the Board is required to set for each property and home owner in the 

      extension.  The applicant has demanded a Public Hearing and we are telling them  

      there are flaws and even scheduling a Public Hearing will be difficult based on what 
      was submitted.  Mr. Taylor suggests to the Town Board, since the applicant has 
      demanded a Public Hearing based on what they submitted as well as our concerns, the 
      Board should go ahead and proceed in scheduling the Public Hearing within a time 
      frame that affords the applicant the opportunity to correct their submissions.  Mr. 
      Taylor has given the orders calling for the Public Hearing and during the time before 
      the Public Hearing when the applicant corrects their submissions, we may also correct 
      the orders.  If the applicant fails to satisfactorily address those concerns, the Board 

      has the statutory duty to make the determination regarding the sufficiency of the 
      petition as well as if it is in the public’s interest.  The concerns Mr. Osborne 
      expressed go directly to those points.  If the applicant understands that the Board may 
      deny the application based on the insufficiencies in the petition, map, plan & report, 
      the Board will go ahead and schedule the Public Hearing.  Mr. Higgins said he 
      respects the opinions of both the Town Engineer and the Attorney for the Town, and 

      is not dismissing their comments as minor.  There are concerns life that they have 
      every intention of addressing to the satisfaction of the 
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      Town Engineer, Attorney for the Town, the Planning Board and the Town Board.  

      Mr. Higgins understands that some of the items relate to the costs of the    

      improvements and the costs to the average user and district.  Those are probably the 

      formulas that they might not have correctly taken out of the Town Code.  There was 

      an issue of a pump station and some technical reports that need to be worked out.  

      Those are the types of things that will get done prior to final approval of the design.  

      He feels that something can be worked out in the next week or two that would 

      adequately address the feasibility of what is being proposed in terms of where the 

      mains will be, the pump station and the general size of things.  Mr. Taylor explained 
      the minimum time period set forth in Town Law for notice of Public Hearing are 
      twenty days and ten days.  The next official Town Board meeting is March 6, 2006.  
      There is one on Monday February 6, 2006, for which there wouldn’t be sufficient 
      time for notices.  There is an Audit Meeting / Work Session scheduled for February 
      15, 2006, which the Town Board doesn’t generally conduct Public Hearings.  The 
      March 6, 2006 date would be the suggested date for the Public Hearing.  Councilman 
      Woolsey asked if doing this is premature since Mr. Osborne has many concerns.  Mr. 
      Taylor explained that the ordinary course is for Mr. Osborne to conduct a review of 

      the map, plan & report and to provide his comments to the project engineer for the 

      engineer to revise the map, plan & report prior to the Town Board proceeding to a 

      Public Hearing.  In this case, the Town Board is faced with a demand from the 

      applicant’s attorney to schedule a Public Hearing.  Mr. Taylor said he certainly 

      doesn’t think it is in this Board’s interest to provide the applicant or his attorney a 

      record in which they can allege that the Town Board delayed their application.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to schedule the Public Hearing in the 

      Matter of the Extension to the Consolidated Water District to include the Lands of 

      Exeter Building Corp. and Lane & Marcia DeMuro in the Town of Newburgh, 

      Orange County, New York Pursuant to Article 12 of the Town Law for March 6, 

      2006 at 7:30 P.M., seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to schedule the Public Hearing in the 
      Matter of the Extension to the Crossroads Sewer District to Include the Lands of Lane 

      & Marcia DeMuro in the Town of Newburgh, Orange County, New York Pursuant to 

      Article 12 of the Town Law for March 6, 2006 at 7:45 P.M., seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

6.    Johnes Home Tax Exemption

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the Johnes Homes secured 

      passage of State Legislation to afford it the opportunity to apply for retroactive tax 

      exemptions for two years, 2004 and 2005, as well as this year.  The State Legislation 
      is written in such a way that this Board is required to consider two aspects of the 
      retroactive exemptions for taxable status 2004 and taxable status 2005.  The first 
      aspect is whether the Town Assessor may grant the retroactive tax exemptions only 
      with the Town Board’s approval.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if they have tax 
      exemption from this point forward regardless of Board action.  Mr. Taylor said after 

      those two past years, it will be up to the Assessor, but the two reactive years would be 

      up to the Town Board.  Assuming that the Assessor grants the exemption 

      retroactively, then each taxing unit, meaning the Town, School, County and Fire 
      District, will have to make their own decisions in regard to refunding taxes that have 
      been paid for those two years and if they don’t have to pay it.  In the case of the 
      Town, since the Town gets County monies, the Town would have to fork over money 
      for those retroactive years.  Councilman Benedict said we can say yes but the fire 
      district and school district could say no.  Councilwoman Greene asked if this is 
      granted in the future would it be wholly exempt or partial.  Mr. Taylor said fully 
      exempt.  Accordingly, they are listed as a charitable organization.  Councilman 
      Piaquadio asked how much will this be in dollar figures?  Mr. Taylor said he doesn’t 
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      have that information.  Councilman Woolsey said they are listed as a charitable 
      organization and Mr. Taylor said on their application they presented a Certificate of 
      Incorporation indicating that they are a charitable organization.  The statute may not 
      say charitable but it certainly says under that section that they are exempt.  They are 
      that type of organization.  Before the Town Board makes any kind of decision, they 
      should speak with Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor within the next three days so the 
      Supervisor could put this back on the agenda for Monday night.  Councilwoman 
      Greene said that she knows they did not pay their 2005 taxes and the County will be 
      putting a lien on them.  It has been advertised in the paper already.  Supervisor Booth 
      explained that this is exemption  sponsored by Senator Larkin and we have supported 
      this before.  This was brought up before.  Councilman Benedict said the retroactive 
      part was not.  Councilwoman Greene said she knew nothing of this but someone sent 
      her a copy of what was sent by the Legislature and Governor Pataki hadn’t signed it 
      at that point.  It was signed on October 11, 2005. The Johnes Home didn’t apply until 
      after the 2005 tax bill was sent out.  They incorporated in 1928 under the State Board 
      of Charities. The Board would like to speak with Mr. Fogarty before going any 
      further.
7.    Sewer Moratorium:

      a. Pepsi Expansion Non-Applicability
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that Pepsi has written to the him and the 

      Supervisor for a determination that the sewer moratorium is not applicable to their 

      Expansion.  In their correspondence it says that the expansion will not require any 

      additional water or sewer services.  The expansion is solely for stockpiling of a wider 

      variety of beverages to meet consumers’ demand.  Mr. Osborne thought a 

      representative was going to be here to answer any questions.  Mr. Osborne doesn’t 

      see anything out of the ordinary with this expansion.  Supervisor Booth said we’ll 

      bring this up again on Monday. 
      b. Stonewall Estates Non-Applicability

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh, explained that this is a 56 Lot 
      Subdivision located on Brewer Road across from Vermont Drive.  On March 25, 
     1999, the Town of Newburgh and Stonewall Estates executed an Outside User 
      Agreement, which stated among other things that they had two years to secure final 
      subdivision approval or the agreement would be null and void and any deposits under 
      that agreement would be forfeited.  The Town enacted the sewer moratorium which 
      prevented Stonewall Associates from obtaining final subdivision approval.  The 
      attached draft letter is for the Supervisor’s execution.  It will confirm the sewer 
      moratorium came into affect before the deadline set forth in the Outside User 
      Agreement and the moratorium was amended to allow the project to proceed, and that 
      the Agreement remains in effect.  Under the terms of the Outside User Agreement, 
      $1,500.00 per lot will be payable to the Town of Newburgh prior to the issuance of 
      the Building Permit for each lot and $2,000.00 per lot will be payable prior to the 
      issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy.
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize the Supervisor to execute 

      and deliver the letter amending and setting forth the Town’s agreement prior to the 
      Sewer Moratorium coming into affect, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
8.    Accounting:  Inter-fund Transfer

      This is a request from Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer from Debt 

      Services to the following funds: 

      Water Fund                               $25,659.47 (Plus January 2006 interest)

      Highway Fund                          $ 6,000.00

      General Fund                            $ 1,340.09 (Plus January 2006 interest)

      She also requests the transfer of $21,000.00 from the Greenshire Way Highway 
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      District to the Greenshire Way Capital Project.  These funds will then be used to pay 
      down the $20,000.00 loan to the Highway Fund plus interest.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the transfers described 
      above, seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
9.    Recreation Department:

      a. Recreation Advisory Board Appointments

      Supervisor Booth explained that he met with Commissioner Robert Petrillo on 
      January 23, 2006 to go through all the applications that were received.  We have 
      compiled a list of appointees and Mr. Petrillo spoke to all the applicants to see if they 
      were still interested.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if we could wait and look at more 

      applications before we make a decision.  Councilwoman Greene didn’t know we were 

      that close to starting up the Advisory Board.  Supervisor Booth said he just received 

      Mrs. Greene’s daughter in-law’s application.  The Board would like to hold off until 
      the February 15, 2006 meeting to make the appointments.
      b. Chadwick Lake Park:  Bid Package for the Installation of Playground 

        Equipment

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that this is the bid schedule for the 

      installation of  playground equipment at Chadwick Lake Park.  The proposed 
      advertising in the Sentinel is for February 7, 2006 and in the Mid Hudson Times on 
      February 8, 2006, with a bid opening of March 1, 2006 at 2:00 P.M.  We would like 
      to award the contract on March 6, 2006.  We are buying the equipment from state bid 

      and the safety equipment from state bid.  The installation of the item 4 material will 

      be done by the Highway Department.  Mrs. Greene would like to thank Mr. Osborne 
      for getting this back to the Board very quickly.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the bid schedule as 

      described above for the installation of the playground equipment, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
10.   Planning Board:

      a. Security Reduction:  Palmerone Property

      This is a request from Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, and Karen 

      Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to partially release the landscape 
      security for the Lands of Palmerone. The amount to be released would be $49,142.00 
      (plus interest if applicable) and to reserve $20,000.00 to cover tree replacement and 

      grading and seeding of disturbed areas.  The Town Board members who had 

      questions concerning this matter have had them answered.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to release the landscape security in the 

      amount of  $49,142.00 plus interest if applicable and to reserve $20,000.00 for the 

      Lands of Palmerone, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. Gardner Ridge Landscape Cost Estimate

      This is a request from Karen Arent, Landscape Architect for the Planning Board, to 

      approve the Landscape Cost Estimate for the BCM / Gardner Ridge in the amount of 

      $193,169.00, with an inspection fee of $4,000.00.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the landscape security for 

      BCM / Gardner Ridge in the amount of $193,169.00, with an inspection fee of 
      $4,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 
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      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      c. Affordable Limousine Landscape Estimate

      Supervisor Booth explained that this item is coming up again just to inform the Board 

      that the applicant is not satisfied with the Town Board’s decision not to accept the 

      nurseryman’s guarantee.  Supervisor Booth tried to explain to the applicant that this 
      Town Board is not comfortable with the nurseryman’s guarantee because it can not be 

      properly enforced.  Some of the landscaping that was on the original site plan 

      was done just prior to the submittal of the second site plan.  They would like to have 
      in writing why a nurseryman’s guarantee is not acceptable.  Mark Taylor, Attorney 
      for the Town, will draft a letter to them with an explanation.  There is sufficient 

      explanation in the Code and in our site plan provisions to warrant the Town Board’s 

      decision. 
11.   Zoning:  Proposal for SFGEIS for Southwest Zoning Change

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that Saccardi & Schiff’s amendment 

      that covered the Southwest rezoning went through the preparation of the Draft 

      Generic Environmental Impact Statement.  The thought was to wait to see how many 
      comments came in and then they would be able to give an estimate on how much it 

      would cost to prepare the responses to those comments.  Saccardi & Schiff has 
      submitted an alternative to be paid their hourly rate. (See attached.)

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to amend the agreement with Saccardi 

      & Schiff to agree to them charging their hourly rate for both the Final Supplemental 

      Generic Environmental Impact Statement and the findings from the Public Hearing, 
      seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 
12.   Engineering:

      a. Clark Patterson Associates:  Grand Avenue North Culvert Estimates

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that he met with Clark Patterson Associates 
      and the property owners from whom we are trying to obtain easements on Grand Ave.  
      The property owners have made some requests pertaining to the easements such as on 

      the Lease property.  They would like us to move the permanent easement from one 
      side of the culvert to the other, to be able to maintain their driveway access for further 

      development.  This is something we are able to do.  They would like to see stakeouts 

      in the field prior to construction to show where the easements are.  We have a 
      proposal from Clark Patterson Associates to make those changes to the easement map 
      and to do the stakeouts in the amount of $3,200.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the proposal from Clark 

      Patterson in the amount of $3,200.00 for them to do the changes to the easement map 

      and to place the staking for the Grand Ave. North Culvert project, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      b. Meadow Hill Road Drainage Improvements Revisions

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that this item is similar to the last one except 

      we do have signed easements already.  They met with the homeowners, Mr. Corwin 
      and Mrs. Shearin, and there was a request by Mr. Corwin to shift the easement ten 

      feet.  Mrs. Shearin had no problem with this shift.  If the Town would do that he 

      would have no problem with the easement.  We had to revise the easement maps to 

      accommodate this.  Daniel O’Brien, PLS, revised the easement maps at a cost of 

      $500.00.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approval the additional surveying in 

      the amount of $500.00, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
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      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      c. Bid Package:  Public Service Building – New Telephone System

      This is a request from Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, to approve the bid schedule for 

      the Public Service Building’s new Telephone System.  The proposed advertising 

      dates are as follows:  the Sentinel February 7, 2006 and the Mid Hudson Times on 

      February 8, 2006.  We would like to open bids on February 23, 2006 at 2:00 P.M. and 

      award the contract on March 1, 2006.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the advertising and bid 
      schedule as described above for the Public Service Building’s new telephone system, 

      seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      d. Greak Subdivision:  Release of Performance Security

      This is a request from Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, to approve the release of 

      performance security in the amount of $14,500.00 plus interest for the Greak 

      Subdivision, Starlight Path.  Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, has made his 

      final inspection of the road and is satisfied with it.  The developer has submitted 

      acceptable As-Built record drawings and an engineer’s certification letter of Starlight 

      Path.  Since this is a private road there is no need to hold any of the security.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the release of performance 

      security in the amount of $14,500.00 plus interest for the Greak Subdivision, 

      seconded by Councilman Benedict.  
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
 13.   Highway Department:  Hiring of Seasonal Employees

      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to hire the 

      following people as seasonal-laborers at $10.00 per hour:  Fitz Colquhoun, Michael 

      Melendez, Juan Moya, Manuel Romero and Tshombe Williams.  The season would 

      be from February 2, 2006 until April 30, 2006.  The fingerprint process has not been 

      completed.  The five individuals previously approved by the Town Board resulted in 

      one being hired as a full time laborer, two declined and two were not available when 

      needed.  Councilwoman Greene asked why the applications aren’t looked at more 
      closely they aren’t always filled out completely.  Councilwoman Greene said that 
      when she asked about that everyone is pointing the finger saying it’s not their job and 
      so on.  Councilwoman Greene saw on one application that the guy put down he had a 
      license and it was for a forklift.  Councilman Woolsey said on another page it stated a 

      driver’s license.   Councilwoman Greene said she pointed that out to Mr. Benedict 
      and he said he never noticed that he had a forklift license.  To her the question would 
      have been are you saying you do have a license because you have a forklift license 
      and that will be okay.  She feels the applications need to be cleaned up a little bit.  
      She knows these are seasonal but all the full time applications should be looked over 
      more carefully.  She feels these applications should be looked over more carefully by 
      our Personnel Director before they are forwarded to the departments.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to hire the above mentioned people as 

      seasonal employees from on February 2, 2006 until April 30, 2006 at a rate 

      of $10.00 per hour, seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion – passed 5-0.

14.   Executive Session:  Claims (2) for Sewer Backups

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 8:16 

      P.M. to discuss the above mentioned items, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
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      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to come out of Executive Session 

      at 8:43 P.M., seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, announced that no action was taken by the 
      Board nor is any action contemplated at this time.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session of February 1, 2006 at 8:46 P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 
      ___________________________     by    ________________________________

      Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk             Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
